GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 12 December 2018 at 6:30pm.

Present


Mrs Moughtin (Chairman) 

Mr A. Jones (Deputy Chairman)

Mr E. Convery 

Mr I. Davison

Ms H. Hannan

Mr B. Heath

Mr D. Lace

Apologise 

None

In attendance 

Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIRMAN’S WELCOME
	18/062
	The Chairman welcomed the Board to the December meeting. The Chairman thanked Mr Davison and the Commissioners’ outdoor staff for putting in place the Christmas light switch on event which took place on 1 December 2018. The Board gave a unanimous vote of thanks to Mr. Davison for persuading all the entertainers and the market stall owners to attend this event.

	
	
	

	ITEM 1 MINUTES


	18/063
	The Chairman requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting and the Board agreed the minutes of the meeting held on 22 November 2018. Mr Convery proposed this item and it was seconded by Ms Hannan. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MATTERS ARISING

	18/064
	Item 18/057 Registration of Electors Freedom of Information Response 

The Deputy Chairman advised he had carried out a Manx Radio interview on this issue. The majority of the public feedback was positive and although he welcomed the investigation by Mr Morris he expressed concern associated with the limitation in the scope of his investigation. The Town Clerk advised ambiguity existed between the investigators letter and the brief over the extent of the scope which could be discussed at the investigation meeting. The Deputy Chairman proposed this issue should be highlighted in writing with the investigator. This was seconded by the Chairman and the Board unanimously agreed. The Deputy Chairman confirmed the date for this investigation meeting was 3:30pm on 7 January 2019 at the Town Hall if other Commissioners wished to attend. The Deputy Chairman thanked Board members for their support.

Item 18/058 Extension of Department of Infrastructure Management Contract for 20 Social Housing Properties in Peel

The Board noted the communication confirming the Board’s agreement to extend this contract for a 12 month duration had been sent to the Department of Infrastructure.

Item 18/058 Planning Applications 18/01038/B and 18/01041/B

The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners’ response to the Department of Environment Food and Agriculture confirming the Commissioners do not oppose these planning applications had been submitted.

Item 18/060 2018/19 Budget

The Board noted this issue was to be discussed at agenda item 12.

Item 18/060 Accident at Peel Clothworkers Primary School

The Board noted a communication had been sent to the Department of Infrastructure proposing all safer routes to the schools in Peel required reviewing following the development of the large new housing estates on the outskirts of Peel. The Town Clerk reported a meeting with the Department had taken place at the swimming pool on 12 December 2018 to discuss this matter. Unfortunately, the Department’s officers appeared to be more interested in the Commissioners’ playground planning application and did not have any information on the accident or the existing pupil routes to the schools in Peel. The Minister for Infrastructure and his political member for Highways Service were present and it was agreed the Commissioners could undertake this work and report their finding to the Department in April 2019.

Item 18/060 Consultation on Amendment to GDPR and LED Implementation Regulations 2018 and Data Protection (application of GDPR) Order

The Town Clerk reported the Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee considered this legislation at their last meeting. The lead members agreed after assessing the complex legal and technical nature of this order it was not possible to submit a response. 

Item 18/060 Philip Christian Centre

The Board noted the new 3 year term lease had been sent to the current tenant for signature. The Board noted the content of a former Commissioners’ communication dated 28 November 2018 in response to the recent press reports. The Town Clerk advised this matter was discussed at length at the last meeting including the scope of the Commissioners current work and why it was being undertaken with an indicative timescale.  The Town Clerk reiterated at this time the Commissioners had not agreed any of the proposals described in the letter. Ms Hannan stated constituents did not wish to see the Ward Library or the Leece Museum relocated and this should not take place. Mr Heath stated at this early stage the Commissioners were exploring options and a full consultation could take place in the future once this options appraisal is completed. Ms Hannan stated this proposal was looked at many years ago. Mr Lace stated this option appraisal had never been undertaken by the Commissioners and the Board should respond to the letter to highlight what had been approved by the Commissioners at this time. This was seconded by The Deputy Chairman and the Board unanimously agreed a response detailing the outcome of the Board discussions in November 2018 should be sent to the former Commissioner.

Item 18/048 Any Other Business Operational Items
The Town Clerk advised the Minister for Environment, Food and Agriculture would be invited to a Board meeting in 2019.

The Board noted no any other business items required consideration at this time.

	
	
	

	HOUSING ITEMS 


	18/065
	Item 3 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update

The Deputy Chairman reported a meeting had taken place on 12 November 2018 when the following matters were discussed:
The lead members considered and did not oppose planning applications 18/01004/B Replacement windows at 26 Market Street, Peel (Amended drawings); 18/00892/B Replacement windows at 5 Tynwald Road, Peel; 18/01034/B Proposed first floor extension over garage at 21 Ballagyr Park, Peel; 18/01076/B Replacement of windows at Corrin Hall, St German Cathedral, Derby Road, Peel; 18/01090/B Replacement windows at 2 Crown Street and 40 Castle Street, Peel; and 18/01109/B Certificate of lawful use 7-9 Station Road, Peel.
The lead members considered and referred planning applications 18/01038/B Proposed extension of lifeboat station at Peel Lifeboat Station, The Breakwater, Peel and 18/01041/B Proposed extension at Thie Yn Schoill, Derby Road, Peel to the Board for consideration. 
The lead members noted the Commissioners’ planning application 18/01128/B Proposed playpark at Western Swimming Pool, Derby Road, Peel.
The lead members considered the following planning decisions required no further action: 18/00887/B Approval for removal of redundant chimney stack at 6 Ramsey Road, Peel; 18/00724/B Approval for variation of condition 6 of PA 09/00721/B to change hours of operation at West Coast Fitness, Close Beg, Ballawattleworth, Peel; 18/00937/B Approval for installation of replacement doors at 7 Christian Street, Peel; 18/00936/B Approval for erection of first floor extension over garage at 1 Oak Road, Ballawattleworth, Peel; 18/00893/B Approval for installation of oil tank at 1 Ballaterson Road, Peel; 18/01003/B Approval for installation of a rear dormer at 15 Factory Lane, Peel; 18/01004/B Approval for installation of replacement window and doors at 26 Market Street, Peel; and 18/01028/B Approval for alterations, installation of flue and extension at 4 Links Close, Peel.
The lead members noted the preparation of a construction contract and budget for the Mill Road Industrial Units would be ready by 31 March 2019.
The lead members noted the Board had considered the options for the external refurbishment of the properties on Reayrt Aalin and had agreed to appoint a surveyor to determine the actual costs of the repair works to the block of houses located at the northern end of this estate.
The lead members noted no enforcement, street trading applications, street collect applications asset issues or performance management issues were reported to the Committee.
The lead members noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’s letter dated 5 November 2018 concerning the 2018 allocation criteria policy. The lead members noted this new criteria would not come into operation until 2019.
The lead members noted Ms Hannan had raised sufficient funding to install four new clock faces in St Peter’s Tower by public donation. Mr Convery in the Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee had granted his support to the Commissioners placing an order for this work and collecting the promised contributions from the public. Mr Lace declared an interest because he was contributing to this project. The Deputy Chairman supported Mr Convery’s proposal to take this public subscription project forward and congratulated Ms Hannan on arranging the funding for these works.
Item 4 The Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture Standard Form of Investigation for Planning Breaches

The Board noted the content of the Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture’s Infrastructure’s communication dated 28 November 2018 and the standard form for notify the Department of planning breaches.

Item 5 Derby Road and Shoprite Car Park

The Board noted the content of the content of the Derby Road residents’ communications dated 29 and 30 November 2018 concerning enforcement of parking in the Derby Road Shoprite Car Park. The Town Clerk reported he had investigated the planning approvals on line for this site and spoken to a representative from Shoprite. This had not identified the existence of any  planning condition concerning public parking or agreements between the Commissioners and local residents on Derby Road for the allocation of reserved spaces in this car park. The Shoprite representative advised this enforcement traditionally took place on the run up to Christmas but it was the company’s intention to continue this enforcement in the new year. The representative advised his staff should be parking at the rear of the shop and the signs relating to the Commissioners’ spaces were clear. The Town Clerk had visited the car pak today and could confirm this situation was accurate and the Commissioners still retained the same number of spaces which were clearly defined in yellow paint and on the signs. The Town Clerk advised he would need to undertake further investigation at Murray House in Douglas to ascertain if any planning conditions relating to public parking were in force on the privately owned parts of the car park.

Item 6 Derby Road Car Park and Police Parking

The Board noted the content of the Department of Home Affairs’ communication dated 7 December 2018 for an additional parking space in the Derby Road Car Park. Ms Hannan proposed this application should be refused because a need had not been adequately demonstrated to remove a public space in this busy and congested car park. Mr Jones seconded this proposal because less staff resource now occupied the Police Station in Peel and the Board unanimously agreed not to permit the Police’s use of an additional space.  

Item 7 Planning Applications for Consideration

The Board noted no planning applications had been referred to the Board for consideration.

Item 8 Planning Decisions

The Board noted no planning decisions had been referred to the Board for consideration.

	
	
	

	RECREATION AND WORKS ITEMS


	18/066
	Item 9 Events, Commercial Innovation and Works Lead Member Committee 

Mr Davison reported a meeting had taken place on 12 December 2018 which would be reported at the January Board meeting. He reported the programme of events for 2019 events was being prepared with the organisers.

	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS 


	18/067
	Item 10 Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee Update

Ms Hannan reported a meeting had taken place on 9 November 2018 when the following matters were discussed: 

The lead members noted the Commissioners had provided £150 in support of the Hop Tu Naa event in Peel.
The lead member noted the content of the Head of Finance’s October 2018 profit/loss; budget and prior year accounts reports. The Head of Finance circulated an explanation of the October accounts report at the meeting to the lead members. The Head of Finance reported general revenue accounts for 7 months into the current year shows a profit of £91,853.  This surplus includes a number of projects with an outstanding value of £176,586 which should be spent later this financial year. The Head of Finance reported the largest areas of expenditure in September were amenity maintenance costs (£8,909), public function costs for bonfire night (£5,162), Campsite water rates (£2,652), public lighting maintenance costs (£6,505), Bowling green costs (£1,280), computer costs (£2,329) drainage costs (£1,591) and finance costs (£7,448). The Head of Finance reported the campsite income was showing a surplus £9,101. The Housing administration allowance was £7,022 in surplus and the recharge income including Westlands was £991 in surplus. The Town Clerk advised some of the campsite income would need to be allocated to the 2019/20 financial year because it included pre-booking for the 2019 TT and 2019 Festival of Motorsport. He reported all the Commissioners income were on target to achieve their budget after a seven month period. The Town Clerk reported the salaries were £1,354 overspent to date although this is expected to come in on budget because there is less expenditure on events, seasonal workers and grass maintenance operations in the winter months. The Head of Finance reported accelerated spending to date on Gardening costs (£8,273); cleaning costs (£3,427); drainage costs (£1,838); public service (£4,848); Fees & Leisure (£5,531); street cleaning (£10,411); public function (£11,600) finance costs (£2,888) and Town Hall costs (£8,271) on the year to date. She highlighted the increased expenditure on these areas of work was anticipated because more of these types of work are undertaken in the summer. The Town Clerk advised these budgets were being monitored and all these expenditure areas were currently within budget. He advised an overspend was not forecasted or expected at the end of the financial. The lead members asked the officers to consider if the firework display had offered value for money this year and asked for a review of the expenditure on the Commissioners’ website and other information technology.
The lead members noted the housing revenue budget had a profit of £301,901 and the maintenance budget was showing an underspend of £8,190. There had been 2 void properties during in October with £4,529 spent on these properties. In the quarter £258,385 capital repayments were made and £8,757 was paid in interest. 

The lead members noted the Headland’s wall rebuilding had commenced and would be completed by Christmas. This work was 40% of the scheme list value. The staff pool car had arrived, the new yard door had been ordered and the escape ladder for the Library had arrived. He reported the planning application for the new playpark at the Western Swimming Pool would was submitted in October. The lead members stated the decision to purchase a diesel pool car should have been referred to the Board. The lead members recommended the number of toilet cubicles in the Factory Lane toilets should be reduced to improve their usability and cleanliness. The Town Clerk reported the Events, Commercial Innovation and Works Lead Member Committee were considering the purchase of some additional Christmas lights valued at £3,000. 
The lead member noted the contents of the communication from Treasury dated 29 October 2018 concerning the notice of a rating appeal for 1Raad Kirree, Slieau Whallian View. The lead members agreed no further action was required at this time.
The lead member noted the contents of the communication from Treasury dated 29 October 2018 concerning the notice of a rating appeal for 14 Market Street. The lead members agreed no further action was required at this time.
The lead member noted the contents of the communication from Treasury dated 30 October 2018 concerning the rating objection for 19 Cushag Drive and 11 Rheast Bridson. The lead members agreed no further action was required at this time.
The lead members noted the content of the budget report and rate estimates for the 2019/20 financial year. The Town Clerk advised the budget included the proposed 6% increase in disposal costs at the Energy from Waste plant; the 13% increase in the civic amenity site costs; the 3% increase in salaries; a salary for a replacement works operative/warden; a salary for a seasonal worker; additional town centre summer street cleaning; additional routine gully emptying; the £25,000 per annum for replacement equipment; the £25,000 per annum for new street lighting; and £6,000 for the replacement computer server. The Town Clerk reported if there was no increase in the rates this year this would permit £38,000 to be spent on larger one off projects in the Town. He reported the largest increases were in relation to above inflation increases in waste costs and if the waste cost per household was increased from £174 to £186 this would provide £68,000 to be spent on projects. The lead members noted the content of the report and agreed to recommend the Town rate is not increased this year and the property refuse rate is increased by £12 per household. The lead members agreed to refer the 2019/20 budget to the next Board meeting.
The lead members proposed larger projects were required to refurbish the public toilets; to refurbish the stonework on St Peter’s clock tower; to plant wild flower verges and to encourage additional events in Peel town centre during the winter. 
The lead members noted the content of the external auditors’ letter dated 28 October 2018 which concluded the successful audit of the Commissioners’ 2017/18 statement of accounts. The Town Clerk reported he had posted the audited accounts on the Commissioners’ website where they can be viewed by the public.
The lead members noted the content of the £250 invoice for scrutineering services dated 24 October 2018. The lead members agreed this should be a one off payment for this year only. The Lead members agreed to refer this matter to the next Board meeting.
Ms Hannan asked if the Commissioners could underwrite the public subscription works to install four clock faces in St Peter’s clock tower. Mr Convery agreed to support this recommendation and asked for the matter to be referred to the Lead Member Committee for Property and Asset Management. 
Item 11 Domestic and Commercial Gate Fee from 1 April 2019

The Board noted the content of the communication dated 4 December 2018 increasing the gate fee by 5.73% from 1 April 2018. The Town Clerk advised the 2019/20 budget included this increase.

Item 12 2018/19 Budget
The Board noted the content of the budget report and rate estimates for the 2019/20 financial year which were deferred for consideration at the November Board meeting. The lead members for Finance and Staff Resource Committee recommended the Town rate is not increased this year and the property refuse rate is increased by £12 per household. This was unanimously approved by the Board. 

The Board noted the content of the 2019/20 Wish List which contained options for allocating £68,500 on specific projects. The Chairman proposed the Lead Member Committee for Finance and Staff Resource should evaluate the options and make a further recommendation to the Board in the new year. This was seconded by Mr Lace and the Board unanimously agreed. Mr Convery stated this list did not include the larger capital and revenue reserve schemes. He advised an upper budget limit needs to be placed on the playpark project, industrial units and Reayrt Aalin projects.

Item 13 Modernisation of Post Office

The Board noted the contents of the communications dated 30 November 2018 from Isle of Man Post Office. 

Item 14 Dredging Silt in Peel Harbour

The Board noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’s communication dated 3 December 2018 and the Harbour association’s communication dated 30 November 2018. The Board did not wish to make any comments on this proposal until they had the opportunity to attend the display scheduled from 17 to 20 December 2018. The Deputy Chairman proposed the Town Hall could be used for this purpose. This was seconded by Mr Davison and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 15 Condition of Roads in Peel

The Board noted the content of the communication from the Minister for Infrastructure dated 4 December 2018 concerning the condition of the roads in Peel. The Board welcomed the forthcoming works and did not believe the priority had been correctly evaluate to offer value for money.

	
	
	

	ITEM16 ANY OTHER BUSINESS


	18/068
	The Deputy Chairman advised the Municipal Association had asked him to take part in the process for the selection of an external auditor for the Local Authorities.

The Chairman wished the Board a peaceful Christmas holiday and the meeting ended at 7:31pm
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